
MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD
ON MONDAY 12 JANUARY 2004 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor C McCambridge
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, M Digney, H A Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, T Laverty, D McAllister, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan and M Molloy

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive





Mrs M Quinn, Director of Finance and Administration





Mr K McGarry, Tourist Development / Recreation Officer





Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager





Miss F McCorry, Member Services/Clerical Officer



02/01:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors C Blaney and S Blaney who were unable to be present.

Chairman’s Business

Councillor McCambridge stated that she would like to wish everyone a very peaceful and happy new year.


First Baby of the New Year

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Mr & Mrs Mort to congratulate them on the birth of their baby, as the first baby to be born in the province in the New Year.
04/01:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13 DECEMBER 2003 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 December 2003, having been circulated, were taken as read.

Amendments
Councillor McAllister referred to page 20 of the minutes and in particular the War Memorial, Bushmills, and pointed out that he had stated that the Technical Services Manager (TSM) had received a letter and not Councillor Graham as minuted.

After discussion, and subject to the amendment,

Councillor McConaghy proposed


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 December 2003 be adopted.”

04/01:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 13 DECEMBER 2003
Wind Turbines

Councillor McMullan enquired if any action had been taken regarding the introduction of Wind Turbines to generate electricity at Sheskburn House.
The TSM stated that he had not yet made any contact with Craigavon Council, but that he would do so within the following two weeks.

Pitch and Putt Area, Waterfoot

Councillor McMullan stated that the previous minutes were ambiguous as they indicated that Council had agreed that maintenance should be funded for the old Pitch and Putt Area in Waterfoot.
The Clerk stated that it had not been the intention to fund maintenance for the area, but that these minutes would clarify the issue.
Recording Committee Details in Minutes

Councillor McMullan stated that items discussed in committee should not be recorded in detail in the minutes.
Councillor Harding expressed her agreement with the above remarks and stated that legally, any item discussed in committee should not be minuted in detail.

Councillor McDonnell expressed his disagreement with the above remarks and stated that details must be minuted, as confidentiality would eventually become spent.

The Clerk stated that generally, the decision should be minuted with sufficient information to explain how the decision had been reached.
After discussion, it was agreed that items discussed in committee would be minuted  compressing as much detail as possible.

04/01:04
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES OF THE WATER SERVICE RE:  2003/2006 CAPITAL WORKS PROGRAMME
Councillor McCambridge welcomed Mr Frank Stewart and Mr David McCormick of the Water Service to the meeting.

Mr Stewart thanked Council for allowing him to attend the meeting, and began by stating that the DRD Water Service had announced that a £250,000 sewerage system for the Giants Causeway would form part of a £4.5 million Water Service capital works programme for the following three years.  He also informed members that the Water Service was embarking on a major £505 million programme of water and sewerage infrastructure projects over the next three years throughout Northern Ireland, but that sustained investment of £3 billion over the next twenty years would be required to protect health, meet European standards on water quality, respond to increasing demand, and upgrade the infrastructure.

He also stated that the largest project in the Council area being currently in design stages was the extension to the Forest Service Reservoir which would improve the quality of the supply to Ballycastle.  He pointed out that other projects would include foul sewerage facilities for Tonduff, Bushmills and the Harbour Road, Ballintoy.
Mr Stewart stated that a number of other schemes already under way would include projects to enhance water supply, upgrade the water distribution network and improve waste water treatment works across the district.

Referring specifically to the water distribution systems, Mr Stewart stated that just over £333,000 had been allocated for new and replacement watermains.  He pointed out that some of the new mains would already be in service with various locations within the district and that others would be progressing through the design and construction stages and when completed would enhance the water quality in the area.  

He stated that the water supply system on Rathlin Island had been substantially completed and is now in service and includes the provision of a new supply source and a first time watermain to the west of the island.
Mr Stewart thanked members for their attention, and stated that he would answer any questions that they might have.

In reply to Councillor Harding, Mr Stewart stated that the Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle would be due to be closed for a six week period.  He also pointed out that no prior arrangements had been made with residents but that he would forward her comments on to the Design Engineer.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he welcomed the report from the Water Service as it showed that money had been spent over the Moyle district. 
In reply to Councillor Digney’s queries, Mr Stewart pointed out that the issue of limescale in the water had been discussed the previous year, but that if she could give him the specific locations where there was limescale, he would ensure that the matter would be readdressed.

He also stated that it would be uneconomic for Garron Road to be included in the mains pipe, but if Council could explore other avenues for further funding, the situation could be addressed.
Councillor McConaghy stated that he also welcomed the report, as members had pursued certain schemes for years and now work was being carried out.
In reply to Councillor McAllister, Mr Stewart stated that he would pursue the comments made regarding the sewer smell in Liscolman and come back with further information.

Councillor McAllister also stated that he welcomed the report.

In reply to Councillor Laverty, Mr Stewart stated that the issue of water hardness in Ballycastle had been raised repeatedly, but pointed out that the water was moderately hard and that it met the Euro Directive on drinking water, but informed members that he would have the water sampled again.
Councillor Laverty also pointed out that water hardness caused expense due to blocked shower heads and kettles.
In reply to Councillor Graham, Mr Stewart stated that the poor quality of water in Liscolman during the previous week had been caused by two burst water mains which had caused an additional burden on water treatment works.

Councillor McMullan stated that the Glen Road, Glenarriff had been closed one day before Christmas Eve and that a contact telephone number had been given to residents to ring, but when it was used, there was no answer.  He pointed out that residents had been promised consultation regarding the time of the day that work would commence, why no provision for gritting the roads had been made, transportation of children to schools and the collection of rubbish before the scheme got underway, but had not received it.
Mr Stewart apologised for the lack of consultation and stated that the project had been taken over by another Project Manager, and informed members that he would bring it to the Project Manager’s attention.
Councillor McMullan stated that he wanted a full meeting with the residents of Glenariffe in attendance and for the Road Service to address the issues raised.

A resident of Glenarriffe spoke from the public gallery and stated that the work had been carried out against the wished of ninety nine percent of the residents.  He also informed members that due to the road closure, residents had a detour around the whole glen which, he pointed out, was a treacherous road that would not be gritted during the winter.
Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Councillor Digney stated that she concurred with Councillor McMullan’s remarks.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr Stewart stated that the development in Ballyallaght would be reassessed to ensure that all residents would benefit from the sewerage system.
Councillor McCambridge thanked Mr Stewart and Mr McCormick for attending, and they left the meeting at this point.

04/01:05
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT

The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Electrical Services at Ballycastle Tennis Courts 

The TSM stated that as requested by Council, the Electrical Consultants had completed their report in respect of the existing problematic electrical installation at Ballycastle Tennis Courts, and he made recommendations for the door access system, the token operated lighting and the damaged electrical switch gear and control gear enclosures.
He stated that the total cost to implement the improvements would be in the region of £23,000 plus professional fees.
In reply to Councillor McDonnell, the TSM stated that he could request a costing from the Consultants for a timer for the tennis courts.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TSM stated that the cost included the relocation of the electrical switch, and that the Consultant had been asked to look at the most secure scenario.
Councillor Laverty stated that it was extremely important to protect the surface of the tennis courts, and pointed out that if the work was not carried out, they would be destroyed.

Councillor Digney left the meeting at 8.25 pm.

Councillor McDonnell enquired if the expensive lights were necessary.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Consultants would be requested to itemise costings for the electrical services for the Ballycastle Tennis Courts.
Fishermans Path, North Street, Ballycastle

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Mr Conail McGinn apologising for inadvertently demolishing the original boundary wall between the Fisherman’s Path and the road at North Street, Ballycastle.  He pointed out that as a result, Mr McGinn had requested permission in retrospect to demolish this wall and sought clarification if Council would be willing to sell a small area of adjacent ground.
The TSM informed members that Mr McGinn hoped to construct a half story dwelling, and that they it was a requirement of the sub division planning office that the wall which had been demolished, be removed to provide the necessary visibility splays required.

In response to Councillor McConaghy, the TSM stated that the wall formed the boundary of public use and road use.  

The TSM stated that he had checked the situation regarding the wall with the planners, and they had stated that the wall would have to be removed for disability splays.  He informed members that Mr McGinn had stated that he would rebuild the wall, but that he would like Council to sell the area of ground.

After discussion,

Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Molloy and resolved,

“That Mr Conail McGinn would be asked to reinstate the wall at the end of Fisherman’s Path, North Street, Ballycastle.”

Municipal Burial Ground in Moyle
The TSM stated that a letter had been received from the Venerable J N Patterson MA requesting Council to consider the provision of a municipal burial ground to take account of the lack of ground remaining within the graveyards of the Parishes of Ballintoy, Dunseverick and Rathlin Island. 

Councillor McCambridge suggested that Council write to other parishes and enquire what their need would be.
After discussion, it was agreed that an audit would be carried out to identify any need for municipal burial ground due to lack of remaining land within existing graveyards.

Management of Waste Fridges and Freezers

The TSM stated that the Department of Environment had re-advertised the All Island Contract for the Management of Fridges and Freezers following the failure to reach a satisfactory agreement with the previous successful tender.  He pointed out that the new contract would run from 1 December 2003 to 12 August 2005 and that the successful tenderer in this process had been identified as M Baker Recycling at a unit rate of £12.99 a fridge for all Council areas within Northern Ireland.  

He stated that Council had been asked to formally participate in this Contract and complete and return a copy of pro forma Contract and he pointed out that all costs in respect of this Contract would be met in full by the Department of Environment.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That Council would complete and return the signed All Island Contract for the Management of Waste Fridges and Freezers for the period of 1 December 2003 to 12 August 2005.”

Refencing of Quay Road Soccer Pitch, Ballycastle

The TSM stated that as requested by Council, estimated costs had been calculated in respect of the replacement of vandalised D fencing surrounding the soccer pitch on the Quay Road, Ballycastle.

He pointed out that all costs were based on the full replacement of fencing to match the existing configuration on site.

Councillor Laverty stated that if the railings were not there, Ballycastle United Football team would not have been allowed to play home games and he pointed out that they had wanted what had been vandalised to be replaced to allow the club to keep running.
The TSM stated that the football club had been asked in May 2003 what work needed to be carried out to ensure that the club would keep running and pointed out that they had not responded until November 2003.  He also pointed out that the fencing would be replaced for a more vandal proof option but that if they wanted to replace like for like, costings could be sought.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the TSM stated that he could request costings for various materials for fencing.  
Councillor Laverty stated that the repairs should be carried out in the meantime to allow the football team to play in competitions.

Councillor McAllister expressed his agreement with this remark.

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved,

“That Council would replace the D Rail and Dugouts in the Quay Road Soccer Pitch, Ballycastle.”

Purchase of Two Thousand Blue Wheeled Bins

The TSM stated that Council had advertised via public tender for the purchase of two thousand blue two hundred and forty litre wheeled bins, which would be used for the collection of mixed dry recyclables.  He pointed out that the introduction of the collection scheme would be phased over the next few years with two thousand households within the district benefiting during 2004.
He stated that to remain compliant with the Scheme, all two thousand bins would have to be distributed before the 31 March 2004.  He pointed out however, that no collections would be undertaken until a new vehicle would be purchased and recruited and that the costs would be met by the 2004/2005 allocation of grant aid.

Waste Management Meeting

After discussion, it was agreed that the next Waste Management Meeting would be held on Friday 16 January 2004 at 4.00pm.

Templastragh Grave Yard
In reply to Councillor Graham, the TSM stated that the landowners at Templastragh Grave Yard would confirm in writing the availability of the land for the lane to the grave yard.
Councillor McConaghy stated that he would oppose the use of an electric fence on the lane way to the graveyard, and stated that when the time would come he would request that a vote be taken against it.

After discussion, it was agreed that legal opinion would be sought regarding the use of an electric fence along the lane at Templastragh Grave Yard.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Molloy and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report be adopted.”

04/01:06
TOURIST DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourist Development Recreation Manager’s report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Rotational System Quay Road Playing Fields
The Tourist Development Recreation Manager (TDRM) stated that following Council’s decision to introduce a rotation system for Quay Road Playing Fields, a letter had been received from Ballycastle United enquiring how it would be implemented.  He pointed out that it was not a matter for the Council to become involved in adjudication, but rather a matter for the Clubs to resolve.  
He also stated that further to another letter received from Ballycastle United regarding availability of the pitch, a schedule of dates had been issued to both Clubs, and he pointed out that the Sports Development Recreational Officer (SDRO) had contacted all parties to organise a meeting to discuss allocation.
The TDRM stated that he and the SDRO had felt obliged to comment on remarks made in an updated letter which had been sent to elected members by Mr Andy McGarry, Chairman of Ballycastle United Football Team.  These remarks were highlighted by the TDRM and he responded accordingly.

Councillor McCambridge stated that on 23 December 2003 she had spoken to the TDRM and requested that he write a letter to Ballycastle United to let them know if they could use the pitch on 3 January 2003.  She pointed out that she had expected the letter to be sent on 23 December 2003, and that she had been disappointed to discover on 31 December 2003 that they still had received no reply.
The TDRM stated that the SDRO had tried to make contact, but had been unable to do so until after the holidays.

Mr Norcott spoke from the public gallery and stated that no consultation had taken place before the decision had been made that three teams would occupy the pitch.  He stated that dates were missing for when they needed the pitch for their fixtures, and that if consultation had taken place in advance, this would not have happened.
He pointed out that the Coleraine Tech Old Boys (CTOB) team had a pitch on which they could play in Coleraine.  He therefore requested that Council review their decision to rotate the teams and let Ballycastle United play their fixtures as scheduled.

The TDRM stated that he had not been aware that the CTOB had use of a pitch in Coleraine.  He also reiterated that Council had made the decision to rotate the use of the Quay Road Playing Fields and that Council should not adjudicate who should play.  He stated that he recommended that the SDRO would convene a meeting and let the two parties decide upon a solution.
After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,

“That the two parties meet with representatives of the Sports Advisory Committee and the Sports Development Recreation Officer to propose a solution.”

Councillor Laverty expressed his agreement with this proposal.

Councillor McAllister stated that in his opinion, the Sports Advisory Committee should not be drawn into arbitration, and that the only solution would be to adopt the decision to rotate the use of the pitch.
The TDRM stated that it was a public pitch and that facilities were available for all Rate Payers to book.
The Clerk stated that the playing fields were funded by Rate Payers but that Council could not discriminate on who booked the facilities and that the best way forward for Council would be if the teams rotated its use.

The TDRM stated that Ballycastle United seemed to be of the opinion that the SDRO or TDRM had taken sides regarding the use of the pitch, and pointed out that he found that very offensive.
On a vote being taken, there were eight votes in favour and one vote against the proposal which was carried.

After discussion,



Councillor Molloy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That the Tourist Development Recreation Manager’s report be adopted.”

04/01:07
DIRECTOR OF FINANCE AND ADMINISTRATION’S REPORT



The Director of Finance and Administration’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
It was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.
Career Break Extension

The Director of Administration and Finance (DFA) stated that a letter had been received from Mrs Elaine Reid, Clerical Officer within Technical Services, who is currently on a career break for one year, requesting that this be extended for a further year.
The DFA pointed out that the post was a Job Share and that the other member of staff was currently working full time.  She also stated that she would seek information on Mrs Reid’s future intentions.

The TSM stated that the current post holder would be keen to return to Job Share.

After discussion, it was agreed in principle that Mrs Elaine Reid, Clerical Officer would be granted an extension to her career break for a further year, subject to further information being sought on her future intentions.


Review of the Code of Procedures on Recruitment and Selection

The DFA stated that a copy of the consultation paper received from the Local Government Staff Commission had been circulated regarding the Review of the Code of Procedures on Recruitment and Selection which provides details on the background to the proposals and how these could be implemented in practice.

She pointed out that a response had been requested by the Commission by Friday 27 February 2004, and stated that members’ individual comments could be forwarded to draft a response.

This was agreed.

New Marriage Regulations

The DFA stated that the fees for the New Marriage Regulations had been revised and became effective on 1 January 2004.

New Telephone System

The DFA stated that eleven tenders had been received and analysed for the new telephone system, and she pointed out that they all had met the criteria and specification required.

She therefore recommended that MGA be the preferred supplier of the new telephone system with the lowest tender price of £13,1360.

This was agreed.

Rates Estimates Meetings

The DFA stated that the Rates Estimates had to be struck by 13 February 2004, and that a date for a special council meeting would have to considered.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Rates Estimates Meeting would be held on Tuesday 3 February 2004 at 7pm, with a tentative date set for its continuation on Wednesday 11 February 2004 at 7.00pm.

Planning Meeting
The Clerk stated that a letter dated 7 January 2004 from the Planning Service stated that due to industrial action of the civil service, the latest time that the planning meeting could be held was 4.00pm.

Councillor McCambridge suggested that all Council Meetings should begin at 4.00pm as it would save Council money with staff working time in lieu.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Councillor McCambridge stated that those Councillors who work could arrange to get time off late in the afternoon for the meetings.
After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That Council meetings continue to commence at 7.00pm”.
After further discussion,


Councillor Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding,


“That the planning meeting on 26 January 2004 would commence at 4.00pm.”

On a vote being taken, there were seven votes in favour and one vote against the proposal which was carried.


After discussion,



Councillor Graham proposed



Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,



“That the Director of Finance and Administration’s Report be adopted.”


Mosside Community Association

Councillor McAllister requested that a letter be sent to the Mosside Community Association to congratulate them on receiving over £90,000 funding.


This was agreed.

04/01:08
GIANT’S CAUSEWAY AND BUSHMILLS RAILWAY UPDATE
The Clerk stated that he had attended a meeting with Bruce Robinson, Permanent Secretary, DETI, regarding the use of the insurance money that had been expected to be applied to the new Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre.

He stated that if the insurance money was not used towards the rebuilding of the Visitors Centre less money would be received, and pointed out therefore that capital funding would be required for the requisition of the company.
Councillor McAllister stated that the company could be sold as a going concern if it was in liquidation.

The Clerk stated that the company had reserved the right to sell on rolling stock. 

In reply to Councillor McAllister, the Clerk stated that if the company went into liquidation the lease would revert to Council, but if it was sold, Council would have the option of turning down the lease.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the Clerk stated that if an individual served as a director or trustee, liability would not lie with the Council.  He pointed out however that for decisions taken outside the Board, liability could be fought.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the Clerk stated that legal advice could be sought regarding his liability for any expenses incurred following decisions taken by the Board of the Giant’s Causeway and Bushmills Railway that he had not been consulted on.

After discussion, this was agreed.

04/01:09
TO DISCUSS THE CLOSURE OF THE GLEN ROAD, GLENARIFFE
 

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

The Clerk stated that this item had been discussed during an earlier item.
04/01:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES

The Clerk stated that there were no conferences.

04/01:11
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985.


The Clerk stated that there were no applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

04/01:12
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

The Clerk stated that the following document was required to be signed and sealed:

Lease to Trustees of Mosside & District Community Association – Moyle District Council 

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved,



“That the Lease to Trustees of Mosside and District – Moyle District Council be signed and sealed.”
04/01:13
Correspondence

Other Correspondence / Report Circulated
Northern Area Plan 2016

Letter dated 8 January 2004 from the Planning Service stating that the Northern Area Plan 2016 Workshops would commence during the afternoon of Tuesday 24 February 2004 as originally proposed due to the on-going industrial action by civil servants.

This was agreed.

Office of the Police Ombudsman

Letter dated 5 January 2004 from the Committee on the Administration of Justice (CAJ) requesting comments on the effectiveness of the Office of the Police Ombudsman.

This letter was taken as read.

Street Lighting, Harbour Road, Ballintoy

Letter dated 2 January 2004 from the Road Service responding to Council’s request for Street Lighting for the Harbour Road, Ballintoy, stating that the road did not meet the criteria in rural areas.

This letter was noted.


Inaugural Meeting with DRD/DSD Minister

Information Sheet dated 7 January 2004 informing members of the outcome of NILGA Inaugural Meeting with Mr John Spellar.
This information sheet was noted.

Road Closures

Letter dated 7 January 2004 from DRD Road Service responding to Council’s letter dated 29 December 2003.

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 12 January 2004 from DRD Road Service informing members of the Road Closure of A2 Bridge Street, Cushendall on 19, 20 and 26 January 2004 between 9.30am and 3.00pm.

This letter was noted.
Correspondence / Reports not circulated

Road Service Northern Division – Notification of road closure of Market Street, Ballycastle for two weeks from Monday 12 January 2004.

Second Consultation Paper – Department of the Environment: Environmental Policy Division, Possible Amendments to the Producer Responsibility Obligations (Packaging Waste) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 1999 (As Amended).

Consultation Paper - Department of Finance and Personnel – Civil Partnership:  A Legal Status for Committee Same-Sex Couples in Northern Ireland.

Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment – The Price Marking Order (NI) Annex A and B.

Department of Transport – The future of Air Transport, December 2003.

The Electoral Commission – annual Report 2002-03.

North Antrim Rural Echo – Christmas 2003, Volume 8, Issue 22.

NHSSB – Commission North, Issue 15.

The Planning Service – Northern Ireland Housing Land Availability Summary Report, 2002.

03/20:14
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
The Clerk stated that Councillor McConaghy had requested that the Northern Corridor Railway be discussed, but as that as he had left the meeting, the matter would be raised under correspondence on a future agenda.
The meeting concluded at 11.05 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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